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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, November 3, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Claffey, Trustee Phil McCaffrey led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President 

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

Vacancy from Area #4 – Benicia, Vallejo, Suisun

Others Present:

Floyd Hogue, Ph.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs

Gerry Fisher, Vice President of Student Services

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President of Administrative and Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Ernie Fuentes, J.D., Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from the public.

6.
REPORTS 

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Makenzie Spillner reported that: 

--ASSC received funding requests from seven clubs and programs on campus.  A collective decision on the requests has been tabled until next week.

--Ted Harding and Robin Arie-Donch met with the Student Senate to solicit input on Physical Education curriculum issues.

--even though the Commission has tentatively rejected the elimination of the Chancellor’s Office, ASSC views the issue so important that it enacted a resolution contrary to the California Performance Review proposal on October 26.  Ms. Spillner read the resolution which was also distributed to Board members.  

(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that:

-- at the request of the Vice President of Academic Affairs, the regular, joint meeting of the Academic Senate and the Educational Administrators to discuss hiring priorities for 2004-05 has been deferred until November 15. 

--Robin Arie-Donch, Curriculum Committee Chair, and she attended the plenary session of the state Academic Senate last week.  Prominent speakers delivered presentations on topics such as defending academic freedom, particularly in a post-9/11 climate, new allocation model and the funding quandary facing community colleges as well as how to ensure access to California community colleges.  Academic Senate President Kropp informed the Board that by a vote of 56-50, the state Senate voted to defer the vote on raising the mathematics requirement until the spring.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council

President Perfumo reported that the last meeting was set aside for Assembly Member Lois Wolk to talk about the Comprehensive Program Review with the Shared Governance Council.  Much dialogue was held at the meeting concerning textbook costs, accessibility and financial aid.  Thus far, 31 community college governing boards have gone on record with resolutions to oppose the proposal to move community colleges under the K-12 system.  President Perfumo reported that it looks as though Solano may be the first community college to have a joint resolution on the issue with the Academic Senate.  President Perfumo commended ASSC for also adopting a resolution on the California Performance Review issue.  A copy of a letter from Assembly Member Lois Wolk expressing appreciation for the open dialogue with the SGC was provided to Board members.  

(d)
Superintendent-President

President Perfumo reported that:

--the memorial service held for Trustee Bill Thurston last week was a wonderful tribute to the legacy Trustee Thurston has left at Solano College.  Dr. Perfumo thanked everyone who organized and participated in the memorial service for Trustee Thurston.  

--the groundbreaking for the Vallejo Center was also held last week. She expressed concern that the historical event did not receive better press coverage in the Times-Herald in light of the event to honor Natalie Coughlin, Olympic gold winner, which Dr. Perfumo also attended. Dr. Perfumo gave special thanks to Ray Ogden, Dr. Willard Wright and all of the Kitchell employees for their hard work on the groundbreaking.  Dr. Perfumo also expressed appreciation to Gary Mandarich and Mandarich Development for their assistance in letting us use their facility and area so that the groundbreaking could be held on a hard surface rather than the rain-soaked soil.  Photographs of the historical groundbreaking were provided to Board members.  

---last week Fran Brown and she attended a meeting of the Solano County Coalition for Better Health meeting organized by Nancy Hopkins.  Dr. Perfumo initiated the forum for the chief executive officers of the three major hospitals in the county to talk about how a partnership could be developed and funding explored for additional faculty for our nursing program.  Dean Brown and Dr. Hogue are working with Dr. Perfumo on ways to increase the size of our nursing program.  Meetings with representatives from each hospital will be held in the near future.  

--Dr. Charles Shatzer and she attended the Economic Vitality Roundtable in Vacaville with a number of other economic development and city leaders and chamber members to talk about marketing ideas each segment has to offer to economic development in the county.  Dr. Perfumo will continue to participate in the Roundtable which will meet on a regular basis so that, hopefully, new partnerships and programs can be developed.  

--meetings have been scheduled with the presidents of Sonoma State and Sacramento State on November 30 and December 1, respectively, to follow up on partnerships with these institutions and our centers in Vallejo and Vacaville.  

--last week a day was set aside for the Executive Council to have a retreat at St. Mary’s College.  The retreat was an opportunity for the Executive Council to do some long range planning, hold strategic discussions about the bond project--particularly the technology component to be overlaid with many bond projects, and visioning for the College.  Another half-day session will be held to continue retreat discussions.  

--on Monday, November 8, the Board of Governors (BOG) of the California Community Colleges, will meet at Southwestern College, and consider, among other agenda items, Solano’s request for Center status at the Vacaville Center.  Dr. Perfumo will present our proposal at the BOG meeting.  

--the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC) meeting will be held on November 8. Meetings are open to the public and begin at 7:00 p.m.  Board members were invited to attend.  

· Bond Update

Tom Berger, Kitchell Program Manager, presented the following: 

Project Updates

The Student Services Center, Building 400, is now in a series of final design for the exterior.  Presentations are being developed for review by the steering committee, Executive Council, and project committees prior to a formal presentation to the Board.  A cost estimate is expected by November 5.  Kitchell will review the estimate to ensure the costs meet the budget, all components are covered and the cost per unit is acceptable to Kitchell.

The diagram for the Vallejo Center has been approved.  Next week workshops will be held for people who will occupy the building to further define each department’s work space.  The full-size rendering of the site will be erected at the site to replace the existing sign.  

The Tennis Court Repair and Resurfacing project has been completed.  A punch list has been developed and discussed with the intent of having corrections completed by the end of the month.  

Regarding swing space, representatives from Facilities and Kitchell finalized comments to be submitted to the architect.  Receipt of final comments from the Division of the State Architect are anticipated by the end of the month.  At the first meeting in December, it is hoped that an item to go out to bid for a contractor for Building 1800B can be brought to the Board for information and award of the bid to a contractor by the first meeting in January.

The scope of the Nut Tree Aeronautics project has been revised and alternates have been reviewed, i.e., industrial shelving, interior renovations, electrical upgrades.  Negotiations with the low bid contractor will be held next week to attempt to reach an agreement.  Once resolved, an award to the contractor will be brought to the Governing Board for approval.  It is hoped that the Aeronautics Department move can occur by the end of the semester.  

Phase I renovations for buildings 300, 500 and 1500 are discovering items that need to be brought up to code. Some concessions are being received from the Division of the State Architect on building construction which provides for cost reductions to reserve as much money as possible for program improvements.  Committee work continues on program improvements, primarily with Building 300.  It is hoped that final direction can be provided to the architects soon so that final drawings can be done within the next five weeks. 

New Projects

The following new projects are coming on the horizon:  Humanities Building 700 renovation, Multi-use Building 800 renovation, Buildings 700/800 annexation and the Student Center Building 1400 renovation.  Kitchell will work with the steering committees to make architectural firm recommendations for their specific projects.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of October 20, 2004

Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2004-05, Resignation 

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings 

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

No items were removed from the Consent Agenda.

9.
RETIREMENTS OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a)
Resignations to Retire – Jean Baxter, Linda Bleamel, Dorothy Royset and Jo Ann Smith
Dr. Perfumo commented that this is the second consecutive Board meeting where we have had faculty and staff announce their retirements.  Dr. Perfumo expressed her personal sadness with the retirements of so many retirees who represent years of wealth of knowledge, experience and contributions to the lives of our students, but she also expressed happiness for the retirees who have reached this pinnacle of their careers. 

Jean Baxter

Kathy Rosengren, Dean of the Humanities Division, spoke on behalf of Jean Baxter, Political Science Instructor, who began her employment at Solano College in 1988 as an hourly instructor and was hired in 1991 full-time.  During her tenure at SCC, she single-handedly created the Political Science major.  She wrote and introduced Political Science 5 – Constitutional Rights in a Multicultural Society and Political Science 16 – Law and Society.  Professor Baxter has participated in team teaching with colleagues, assisted in the creation of the “9/11 and Beyond” workshop, sponsored both Republican and Democratic clubs on campus and served on the Northern California Political Science Association Board.  Solano Community College has Professor Baxter to thank for the new International Relations major for which she wrote the initial course during her sabbatical leave last year that gained approval by the Curriculum Committee and the Chancellor’s Office.

Trustee Phil McCaffrey extended best wishes to Professor Baxter in her retirement and commented that he knew her from a student perspective where she made classes fun and interesting and also served as advisor to the Democrat Club while he was a member.  

******************************************************************************Dr. Ella Tolliver, Dean of Counseling, Guidance, and DSP, spoke with the highest regard for Jo Ann Smith and Linda Bleamel commending them for all of their accomplishments and a combination of over 70 years of outstanding service to students and the District.  She expressed appreciation to Jo Ann and Linda for their unfailing loyalty, unwavering support and great sacrifice of time and energy to the Counseling Division, students and the College.  

Jo Ann Smith

Jo Ann Smith began her service to Solano September 14, 1973 as Secretary I to the Coordinator of the Veterans Affairs Office.  The program flourished in a short time and served over 2,500 veterans.  In 1977, Jo Ann’s position title changed to Student Services Specialist—Veterans.  Jo Ann served under six presidents during her tenure at SCC.  Jo Ann became active in CSEA in 1979 and has served as CSEA President for the last 25 years.  Ms. Smith has also served as Secretary to the Veterans Administration Board.  Jo Ann has served on numerous hiring committees and in various leadership roles.  Dr. Tolliver informed the Board of Ms. Smith’s consistent performance in the accuracy and timeliness of record keeping for veterans.  Over the years, her consistency continues to demonstrate the effectiveness and efficiency of the office in numerous federal and state reviews and audits.  

Dr. Tolliver read a letter addressed to Superintendent-President William H. Wilson, Sr. commending Ms. Smith for her diligent and conscientious efforts in meeting Veterans Administration reporting requirements.  Dr. Tolliver read a letter from James M. Bracy, former Vice President of Student Services, who worked with Ms. Smith for over 30 years.  Mr. Bracy expressed appreciation for her hard work, dedication and commitment to the students.  He lauded her for enhancing the quality of campus life for all employees of the District, especially, CSEA, to create a campus atmosphere that required all employees to be respected and appreciated.  

Linda Bleamel

Linda Bleamel began her career at Solano on September 10, 1970, as Transcripts/Admissions and Records Clerk I/Residency.  After five years, she transferred to the Veterans Office as a Student Services Specialist.  In 1995, Ms. Bleamel was laid off and then moved into the position of Career Center Specialist.  Through Ms. Bleamel’s creativity, the Career Center flourished.  In addition to disseminating career information through a variety of modalities, she coordinates campus-wide College/University Days, collaborates with the SUCCESS Consortium to host the Historical Black College event, plans/implements the College Career Faire, and assists/coordinates activities for the Transfer Center.  In 2003, the District faced a financial crisis and Ms. Bleamel was once again directly impacted; however, she rose to the occasion and met the demands of a position that became 50 percent Assessment, 25 percent Career Center and 25 percent Transfer Center with “an artist’s sensitivity to people and situations.”  

Linda has served on numerous interview committees, been a member of the Safety Committee, member of the CSEA Executive Board, CSEA Negotiating Team and assisted with the High School Counselors’ Annual Conference.  She served on the committee to host the first Transfer recognition event and opened her home to the first Counseling & DSP Division classified employee training retreat.  

Dr. Tolliver also recognized Linda’s husband, Steve, who has built signs and created other materials for the Counseling Division.  

Dr. Tolliver stated that Linda Bleamel will be missed for her energy, flexibility, wealth of knowledge and creativity and unique style of always getting the job done.  

Jo Ann Smith spoke of the rewarding experience she has had at Solano serving students and helping classified employees.  Ms. Smith expressed the hope that the Board and management never lose sight of the importance of taking care of those employees who work so hard for them and the students to make Solano a successful institution.  

Dorothy Royset 

Gerry Fisher, Vice President of Student Services, introduced Dorothy Royset to the Board.  Dorothy was a student in one of Vice President Fisher’s classes over 30 years ago and then in 1975, she began as an employee in the Office of Admissions and Records.  Dorothy Royset serves the District as Records Evaluation Technician.  Ms. Royset has dedicated her career to serving students.  Vice President Fisher described Dorothy as caring, attentive, someone who goes out of their way to be responsive to students and stated that Dorothy is representative of what the District would want every employee to be.  He stated that Ms. Royset has a high regard for the team concept and never hesitates to help others deliver service to our students.  Vice President Fisher commended Ms. Royset for the outstanding service she has provided to the District and expressed hope in finding someone who exhibits the qualities Ms. Royset possess to fill her position.  

Vice President Fisher acknowledged Linda Bleamel, Jo Ann Smith and Dorothy Royset as extraordinary women who work in Student Services and thanked them for their service to the District.

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Jerry Wilkerson for approval of the resignations to retire for Jean Baxter (May 25, 2005), Linda Bleamel (December 30, 2004), Dorothy Royset (December 30, 2004) and Jo Ann Smith (December 30, 2004).  The motion passed unanimously.

10.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Human Resources
(a)
Travis Credit Union Contract Agreement for Fall 2004

Dr. Charles Shatzer, Associate Vice President of Workforce and Community Development, presented this item about an employee training pilot study and partnership with Travis Air Force Base Credit Union that will be completed on November 15.  A second pilot program will begin with Genentech, also on November 15.  The new training program on MS Office 2003 is set to begin in January.

Discussion ensued about the cost of delivery and open-ended enrollment.  Prentice Hall is working with Dr. Shatzer, Don Hoggan and Mary Lou Fracisco to provide the training.  The partnership pilots are being done at break-even cost; while the fee for instructor orientation, online facilitation and all materials for the new program will be competitive with other contract education programs.  Dr. Shatzer indicated that the program will be open-ended and will be available to businesses the first week of every month.  

Board members expressed appreciation to Dr. Shatzer for the new contract education program and hope that Solano will become the provider of choice for businesses in future contract education opportunities.  

Trustee Honeychurch suggested that the agreement and future agreements should be in compliance with the District’s policy on non-discrimination to include sexual orientation.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for approval with the change recommended by Trustee Honeychurch.  The motion passed unanimously. 

11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Joint Resolution of the Solano County Community College Governing Board and

the Solano Community College Academic Senate, California Performance

Review Recommendation, Resolution No. 04/05-XX
Dr. Perfumo thanked Gail Kropp and the Academic Senate for working on the joint resolution and bringing it to fruition with expediency.  Academic Senate President Kropp gave credit to Barbara Pavão who was the primary author of the resolution and then read the joint resolution for the benefit of the Board and audience.  

This item will return to the Board for action at the next meeting.

Board President Claffey expressed appreciation to Ms. Kropp.

(b)
Contract Education Executive Summary – 2003-04

Dr. Shatzer explained the format for the contract education executive summary and reviewed various aspects of the report.  Next year, the Board will be presented with historical data along with the current information for comparison purposes using the same format.  

Dr. Shatzer highlighted 2003-04 contracts, pending contracts for 2004-05, leads from the Lessler Group, accomplishments and goals.  He advised the Board that he is working with Bob Johnson, new Dean for the Trade/Technical Division, to set up a program with auto dealerships in the community.  Efforts are being made to have an advisory committee meeting this month to begin discussions for addressing short-term and long-term needs of the program.  The credit programs to provide certifications are one year in duration.  One-third is direct instructor cost; one-third is materials cost and one-third is net.  

Dr. Perfumo stated that she has asked Dr. Hogue to work with Dr. Shatzer to also look at other contract education models and programs in the state as they develop a long-term strategic plan for contract education which will be brought back to the Board at a later date.  

(c)
Task Force to Review and Recommend Changes to Solano Community College’s Program Review, Planning and Budgeting Processes

Gerry Fisher, Vice President of Student Services, presented an update on the Task Force that was established in summer 2004 to review past practices and to clarify, simplify and integrate the three strands:  Program Review, Planning Processes and Budget.  He spoke about the draft diagram on the various involved elements of the three strands.  The ultimate goal is to have a plan that is clear, concise and easily understood by all participants.  Vice President Fisher reported that the Program Review strand appears to be well understood; however, the Strategic Plan process is not as well understood, particularly as it relates to the budget.  The task force is working with all constituent groups on campus to develop the final, integrated plan which will be brought back to the Board hopefully in December.  

Trustee McCaffrey asked to go on record saying that he felt the diagram was easy to follow.  He indicated that the task force is doing a good job and asked Vice President Fisher to share his appreciation with others.  Vice President Fisher stated that an annual evaluation component needs to be built into the design.  

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Perfumo reminded Board members to complete their Board self-evaluations and return them to Pat Cordry no later than November 17.  

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Board President Claffey recognized Larry Asera from the County Board of Education and Tony Ubalde, recently elected to represent Vallejo/Benicia residents on the Board.  

Vice President Honeychurch congratulated Board President James M. Claffey, Trustee Phil McCaffrey and Trustee-elect Tony Ubalde on their election victories to the SCCCD Governing Board.  Trustee Pam Keith stated that Trustee Jerry Wilkerson is also to be congratulated on being unopposed in his seat representing the Vacaville area.

Trustee Pam Keith echoed Dr. Perfumo’s earlier comments about those who helped with the groundbreaking, especially Ray Ogden and Mandarich and complimented everyone on a job well done, except for the coverage by the Times-Herald. 
Board President Claffey recessed the regular meeting at 8:33 p.m. 

14.
CLOSED SESSION


(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

 

Agency Negotiator:  Dr. Ernesto Fuentes



Employee Organizations:  CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers,



   Stationary Engineers, Local 39


(b)
Public Employee Performance Evaluation



   Superintendent-President

Board President Claffey called the Closed Session to order at 8:46 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:54 p.m.

15.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Claffey reconvened the regular meeting at 9:55 p.m. 

16.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Claffey reported that no action was taken in closed session.

17.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:57 p.m. 
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    APPROVED






JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT


 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
